
BELVEDERE MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT

NOTICE OF MEETING

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF BELVEDERE MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT

AND TO ALL OTHER INTERESTED PERSONS:

TO:

Notice is hereby given pursuant to V.T.C.A., Government Code Chapter 551, that the
Board of Directors of Belvedere Municipal Utility District will hold a regular meeting, open to the
public, on Tuesday, April 18, 2023 at 6:00 p.m., within the boundaries of the District, at the
Belvedere Amenity Center, 17400 Flagler Drive, Austin, Texas, for the following purposes:

Meeting materials are available at www.belvederemud.org.

Call meeting to order and establish a quorum.

Receive public comments.

Discuss, consider, and take action to approve the minutes of the March 21, 2023 regular
meeting.

Discuss, consider, and take action as necessary concerning report from the District’s
Bookkeeper and Finance Committee, including:

a. Payment and ratification of invoices;

b. Coordination on bookkeeping matters;

c. TexPool investments;

d. Reimbursement of costs to Belvedere HOA pursuant to the Joint Use and
Maintenance Agreement; and

Discuss, consider, and take action regarding report from the District liaison to the HOA and
from the HOA liaison to the District.

Discuss, consider, and take action regarding regulation, improvement, maintenance, and
repair of existing and future assets owned or maintained by the District, including, but not
limited to:

a. Report from the District’s Engineer;

b. Drainage facilities, including but not limited to, culverts;

c. Request from homeowner at 8304 Verde Mesa Cove;

d. Trail maintenance;

e. Playground; and

f Amenity Center Lot project, including warranty claim.

Receive legislative update.

Discuss, consider, and take action on future meeting schedule.

Adjournment.

1.

2.

3.

4.

5.

6.

7.

8.

9.
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The District may meet in executive session on any item listed above as provided by the
Open Meetings Act, Tex. Gov’t Code §§ 551.071,551.072, 551.073, 551.074, or 551.075.

EXECUTED this the 14th day of April, 2023.
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 MINUTES OF MEETING  

OF  

BOARD OF DIRECTORS  

 

THE STATE OF TEXAS      §  

        §  

COUNTY OF TRAVIS     §  

        §  

BELVEDERE MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT  §  

 

On March 21, 2023, the Board of Directors (“Board”) of Belvedere Municipal Utility 

District (the “District”) held a regular meeting within the boundaries of the District at the 

Belvedere Amenity Center, 17400 Flagler Drive, Austin, Texas. A copy of the notice of meeting 

along with associated certificates of posting are attached hereto as Exhibit “A”.  

 

The roll was called of the members of the Board, to-wit:   

 

  James Koerner  President  

  Kim Clifford  Secretary  

  Ronald Ubertini Vice President 

  Keri Parker  Assistant Secretary 

  Vito Sciaraffia  Assistant Secretary 

 

All of the Directors were present, thus constituting a quorum of the Board. All Directors 

who attended voted on all matters that came before the Board. Also attending were Odalys 

Johnson, P.E., Client Manager, with Quiddity; David Klein, Attorney, and Sage Billiot, Paralegal 

with Lloyd Gosselink Rochelle & Townsend, P.C. (“Lloyd Gosselink”); Mark Greene, 

representing the Belvedere Homeowners Association (“HOA”); Paul Millsap, a District resident; 

and Lee Blanton, representing the Belvedere HOA- Architectural Control Committee (“ACC”). 

 

1. Call meeting to order and establish a quorum.  Director Koerner called the meeting to order 

at 6:00pm. He announced that a quorum of the Board was in attendance. 

2. Receive public comments. Director Koerner announced that the Board would take up Item 

9.c. out of order before taking up this Item.  After completing Item 9.c., the Board returned to 

this Item, and took public comments from Paul Millsap. There were no additional public 

comments. The Board then took up Item 3.  

3. Discuss, consider, and take action to approve the minutes of the January 17, 2023 regular 

meeting. Director Koerner introduced this Item. Director Ubertini moved to approve the 

minutes of the January 17, 2023 meeting, as presented and provided as Exhibit “B”. Director 

Parker seconded the motion and the Motion passed unanimously, 5-0.  

4. Discuss, consider, and take action as necessary concerning report from the District’s 

Bookkeeper and Finance Committee, including:  

a. Payment and ratification of invoices;  

b. Coordination on bookkeeping matters; 
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c. TexPool investments;  

d. Reimbursement of costs to Belvedere HOA pursuant to the Joint Use and 

Maintenance Agreement. 

Director Koerner introduced this Item. Director Ubertini presented the Bookkeeper’s 

Report, which consisted of the list of invoices, and other bookkeeping matters, attached 

hereto as Exhibit “C”. Director Clifford asked for clarification on the Sunscape trail 

maintenance charges on the invoices. Next, Director Ubertini asked for an update on the 

previous invoice provided by Lloyd Gosselink. Mr. Klein explained that the District had 

been charged for color copies but that his office was only going to charge the District 

$378.60 for black and white copies.  Mr. Klein added that after discussing this matter with 

the District’s Bookkeeper, they determined that the best option to resolve this matter was 

for Mr. Klein’s office to send the District a check in the amount of the difference. 

Director Ubertini then discussed the reimbursement of the $10,000 bill to the HOA for 

the District Amenity Center operations. He indicated that the District would reimburse 

most of this bill, besides a small deduction of sales tax included on one of the Sunscape 

invoices, which the MUD would not be responsible for since they are tax exempt.  

Director Koerner asked for detail concerning the term “billing limits” included on the 

November-December Quiddity invoice. Director Clifford indicated that such term 

meant that Quiddity had agreed to do the work on a “not to exceed” a certain dollar 

amount basis. Ms. Johnson confirmed Director Clifford’s response.   

Director Clifford moved to ratify the payment of the invoices paid since the Board’s 

last meeting on January 17, 2023, approve the payment of current invoices, and 

authorize the proposed transfers in the Bookkeepers Report. Director Ubertini 

seconded the Motion and the Motion passed unanimously, 5-0.  

5. Discuss, consider, and take action regarding report from the District liaison to the HOA and 

from the HOA liaison to the District. 

Director Koerner introduced this item and he noted that on behalf of the District, he did not 

have anything to report. Mr. Greene then provided his report on behalf of the HOA.  First, he 

shared a request made at the previous HOA special meeting to purchase and install license 

plate reader cameras at the District’s entrance. He added that the Board of the HOA 

subsequently researched companies that offer such equipment and had entered into a 2-year 

contract with FoxSafety to install 3 cameras. He explained that the installation would take 

about 6 weeks and that the HOA’s attorney recommended that the HOA adopt a new rule 

protecting the HOA from being held liable if an event occurs which is not recorded on the 

cameras. Director Koerner inquired whether the HOA intended on sharing any camera footage 

with anyone, including the police. Mr. Greene responded that the license plate readings from 

the camera could be uploaded to Travis County Sheriff’s Office database, but the HOA has 

not decided whether or not they had planned to share all camera footage. Director Ubertini 

then inquired if residents could have access to the videos, and Mr. Greene responded that there 

was already a rule created that allows the residents to view the recordings, in the presence of 

police officers, in the event that a crime occurs.  

6. Discuss, consider, and take action regarding the appointment of a District liaison to the HOA 

to address drainage issues. 
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Director Koerner introduced the item. Mr. Greene indicated that the HOA is in charge of 

informing the residents and home builders of the HOA and District’s requirements. He added 

that the while the District is responsible for determining the size of the culverts, it is the 

homeowners’ responsibility to address water flow/drainage issues. Director Koerner asked 

Mr. Greene if it would help if the District appointed a representative to work with the HOA 

and ACC regarding drainage issues.  Director Clifford added that, alternatively, the District 

could discontinue pursuing the possibility of its involvement with the ACC regarding drainage 

issues.  There was no further discussion and no action was taken. 

7. Discuss, consider, and take action as necessary concerning authorization of funds to 

reimburse the Belvedere HOA for cleanup costs associated with winter storm damage, 

including but not limited to the damage done on the Amenity Center Lot and along the 

trails. 

Director Koerner introduced the Item. Mr. Greene reported that cleanup from the winter 

storm cleanup within the District had been completed that day.  He said that such work 

entailed cleaning up open spaces, the trail, common areas, and private residences.  Mr. 

Greene added that this effort cost the HOA $192,411, and he requested that the District 

reimburse the HOA for 50% of such cost, which would be $96,205.50. Director Koerner 

replied that the Board could not agree to pay 50% of the total fees. Directors Clifford 

offered an alternative for the District to pay, in full, the total cost of cleaning the trails and 

the common areas.  

Mr. Klein then advised the Board regarding the Public Purpose Test, noting the 3 

requirements: the money has to be spent on a public purpose, the District needs to have 

control over the use of such funds, and the District needs to have received a benefit from 

the funds being spent. He mentioned that while the funds expended satisfied the first 2 

requirements, there may be a hurdle in meeting the third requirement if (1) some 

homeowners handled the cleanup at their own private residence at their own expense and 

(2) some of the costs were to clean up other private residences. After further discussion 

Director Koerner moved to have the Board pay 100% of the $24,810 bill for the costs to 

clean the debris from the winter storm in the common areas and trails. Director Sciaraffia 

seconded the Motion and it passed unanimously, 5-0.  

8. Discuss, consider, and take action as necessary regarding updating Attachment A to the 

Belvedere Municipal Utility District Drainage System Rules. 

Director Koerner introduced this Item. Director Clifford brought to the attention of the 

Board that the Drainage System Rules posted on the District’s website is missing 

Attachment A, the culvert table. She mentioned that the culvert table needed to be updated 

with the most recent edits that Quiddity had suggested before finalizing to add to the 

Drainage System Rules. Director Clifford moved to approve an update to Attachment A to 

reflect the updated culvert information and to direct counsel to publish notice of the 

changes. Director Ubertini seconded the Motion and the Motion passed unanimously, 5-0. 

As a follow up, the District’s engineering subcommittee is to work with Quiddity to address 

additional ditch work and give recommendations to the Board on how to move forward. 

9. Discuss, consider, and take action regarding improvement, maintenance, and repair of 

existing and future assets owned or maintained by the District, including, but not limited 

to: 
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a. Report from the District’s Engineer; Director Koerner introduced this Item. Ms. 

Johnson began her explanation on the Flager Dr. ditch analysis, a copy of which is 

attached hereto as Exhibit “D”.  Specifically, she reported that there were two 

locations where ditches within the District overflow. She added that Quiddity 

investigated potential solutions for diversion of drainage. The first option was to 

divert the drainage from Verde Mesa Dr. to the greenbelt. She explained potential 

problems with this solution were that (i) it would require the District to obtain 

easements, (ii) it could potentially negatively impact homeowners who do not 

currently have issues with water flow, and (iii) the District’s retention pond would 

no longer meet the applicable retention requirements, possibly triggering another 

list of issues, including, but not limited to, obtaining a water rights permit from the 

Texas Commission on Environmental Quality.  

The second option would be to reroute the water to the opposite side of Flagler Dr. 

and create a new ditch for the water to flow into. There was discussion on which 

route would be the best to take, and whether an easement or new culverts will be 

necessary, and who would be in charge of the costs of the new culverts. Mr. Klein 

offered to create a memo to explain the District’s authority and obligations 

concerning drainage issues. Director Clifford made a motion for the legal team to 

create a memo that outlines the District’s authority and obligations concerning 

drainage issues and who is responsible for the costs of new drainage infrastructures. 

Director Sciaraffia seconded the motion and it passed unanimously, 5-0. The Board 

then took up Item 9.d. 

b. Drainage Facilities:  The Board then took up discussions regarding the sediment 

buildup in the ditch along Flagler Drive from Lakewood Ridge down to the 

Amenity Center driveway. Director Koerner brought up the proposal from 

Sunscape, noting the price of the limestone bull rock seems a bit expensive 

compared to other suppliers, and he suggested that the District explore other options 

to see if there is a better price elsewhere. The Board agreed, with a cap on costs. 

Director Clifford moved to approve the Engineering Subcommittee to search for a 

better price to clean out the ditch and install bull rock in an amount not to exceed 

$3,000. Director Koerner seconded the Motion, and it passed unanimously, 5-0.  

c. Request from homeowner at 8305 Verde Mesa Cove; Director Koerner introduced 

this Item. Directors Koerner and Parker provided a quick background on the 

drainage issues occurring on and nearby 8305 Verde Mesa Cove after any major 

rain event.  Director Koerner noted that after having met with the builder for that 

lot, he believes that this likely an issue between for the residents and not the District.  

But, he recognized Mr. Millsap and allowed him to make his presentation to the 

Board, explaining the drainage issues from his perspective.   

First, Mr. Millsap handed out photographs depicting the water drainage results 

occurring after the last major rain event, copies of which are attached hereto as 

Exhibit “E”. Then, he explained that since the commencement of new 

developments nearby, it was his opinion that additional water runoff and sediment 

drains to his property, accumulating upon and under his driveway. He added that 

such accumulation has caused damage to his land, clogs the area underneath the 

driveway and results in standing water and mud above his driveway. Mr. Millsap 
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indicated that he was seeking remediation/ reimbursement for the costs to from the 

Board or the Belvedere HOA for the (i) cleaning and power washing the driveway 

and (ii) pulling the pavers to clean out the silt and mud settled underneath and then 

reinstalling such pavers. Director Ubertini asked if this had happened before the 

recent construction activities, and Mr. Millsap indicated that he was not sure, but 

he noted that he used to have grass and now it has eroded away. Director Koerner 

then asked Mr. Millsap who he was looking to receive action from, and Mr. Millsap 

responded that it was likely the home builder. Discussion ensued regarding a 

potential allegation by the home builder that the cul-de-sac was improperly 

designed. Ms. Johnson advised that the plans for the cul-de-sac depicted a curb, 

which was never built.  Ms. Johnson added, however, that it was unlikely that the 

curb would make a difference, as curb cuts would have been necessary.  After 

lengthy discussion, the Board and the HOA agreed that this issue is an issue 

between the homeowner and the general contractor of the new development and 

suggested to Mr. Millsap that he approach the general contractor with the issue. Mr. 

Millsap indicated that he had already reached out to the general contractor and 

inquired if there could be any recourse from the Board or HOA if they refuse to 

reimburse him for the costs associated with the cleanup. Director Koerner and Mark 

Greene indicated that they were not sure about recourse, but again reiterated that 

this issue was not something the Board or the HOA was responsible for. The Board 

then returned to Item 2.  

d. Trail maintenance; Ms. Johnson referred to the District Engineer’s report and 

reminded the Board that Sunscape had provided revised proposal to address areas 

of cracking in the masonry sections of the trails.  The consensus of the Board was 

to continue to defer all such maintenance as no safety issues had been identified. 

e. Playground. Director Clifford presented the PlaySafe Audit Report, a copy of which 

is attached hereto as Exhibit “F”.  She noted each of the issues from the report that 

need to be remedied. She mentioned that the estimated cost to get the playground 

up to standards noted in the report would be around $15,000-$20,000. The Board 

agreed to defer this issue to a future meeting date, allowing for more time to get 

additional quotes for the maintenance and repairs.  

f. Amenity Center Lot project, including warranty claim. Ms. Johnson mentioned that 

Fazzone had still not completed their obligations regarding the defective work. Mr. 

Klein indicated that the firm would be sending a demand letter on behalf of the 

District the next day. No action was taken. 

10. Receive legislative update. Director Koerner introduced this Item. Mr. Klein explained that 

the firm is tracking legislation that may be relevant to the District and is creating a memo 

regarding the same. He explained that the deadline to get the bills filed was on March 10, and 

the next step in the legislative process was for such bills to go through the process of getting 

assigned to committees in each of the chambers.  He added that his office will continue to 

track these bills and report back to the Board at the April meeting. 

11. Discuss, consider, and take action on future meeting schedule. Director Koerner introduced 

this Item and suggested April 18, 2023 at 6:00pm as the next meeting date. He moved to have 

the next Board Meeting scheduled for April 18, 2023 at 6:00pm at the Belvedere Amenity 
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Center. Director Clifford seconded the Motion and it passed unanimously, 5-0. The Board 

then took up Item 12.  

12. Adjournment. Director Koerner moved to adjourn the meeting. Director Ubertini seconded 

the motion and the motion passed unanimously, 5-0. The meeting adjourned at 8:13pm.  

 

PASSED, APPROVED, AND ADOPTED this 18th day of April, 2023.  

 

 

 

__________________________________________  

[DISTRICT SEAL] Kim Clifford, Secretary  

 

 

 

















































































































 

3100 Alvin Devane Boulevard, Suite 150 

Austin, Texas 78741 

Tel: 512.441.9493 

www.quiddity.com 

Texas Board of Professional Engineers and Land Surveyors Registration Nos. F-23290 & 10046100 

April 12, 2023 
 
Board of Directors 
Belvedere Municipal Utility District 
c/o Lloyd Gosselink Rochelle & Townsend, P.C. 
816 Congress Ave., Suite 1900  
Austin, TX 78701 
 
Re: Monthly Status Report  
 Belvedere MUD Regular Board Meeting of April 18, 2023 
 
Dear Directors: 
 
The following is a brief summary that describes our activities since the last meeting: 
 

1. Drainage Facilities  
 

a. Flagler Ditch – No report at this time. 
 

b. Verde Mesa – Quiddity met with the engineering subcommittee and the HOA on-site on March 29th 
to inspect the driveway culvert installed at 8304 Verde Mesa. It is recommended to obtain survey 
along the ditch from 8300 to 8308 Verde Mesa to corroborate ditch depths and assess possible 
regrading. 

 
c. Culvert Sizing- Quiddity is working on updates to the culvert table and other recommendations based 

on the March 29th field visit observations at 8300 and 8301 Lakewood Ridge Cove, and drainage plans 
provided by the HOA.  

 
BOARD ACTION: Consider approval of Quiddity’s proposal for surveying services. 

 
2. Trail Facilities   

 
a. Maintenance –   The engineering subcommittee approved a $2,200 proposal form DigDug to remove 

sediment and place bull rock on the ditch that extends along Flagler Drive from Lakewood Ridge Cove 
to the Amenity Center driveway. The work is scheduled for the week of April 10th. A copy of the 
proposal is attached. 
 

b. Amenity Center Lot Improvements – The attorney sent a letter to Fazzone on March 22nd notifying 
them of the District’s intent to exercise its Performance Bond rights if the defective work is not 
addressed within 30 days of the letter.  A copy is attached for your review. 
 

Should you have any questions or need additional information, please notify us. 
  
Sincerely, 
 

 
 Odalys C. Johnson, P.E. 
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Texas Board of Professional Engineers and Land Surveyors Registration Nos. F-23290 & 10046100 
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PO Box 92583   |   Austin, TX  78709   |   512-382-0008 

 

BID PROPOSAL 
 

3/24/2023         CH30 
 
 
 
PREPARED FOR: 
Megan Maedgen 
First Service Residential 
 
PROJECT: Belvedere-Lakewood Ridge Cove 
 
 
 
SCOPE: Clean out existing silt build up in ditch and haul off site.  Install 3X5 rock rip rap 
3 ft wide in bottom of ditch.  Haul off all spoils 
 
1 Day Labor @ $1350 each     $1350.00 
 
1 Load 3X5 rock rip rap     $525.00 
 
1 Load Haul Off      $325.00 
 
 
 
Total Cost:       $2200.00 
 
 
 
 
This is a turnkey bid. All necessary tools and equipment needed to complete job will 
be provided by DigDug Construction, LLC.  
 
Signing below constitutes acceptance of the terms and conditions of this proposal 
and authorizes DigDug Construction, LLC to commence work: 
 
Signed By: _______________________  Date: _________________ 
 
Print Name and Title: ______________________________ 
 
 
*DigDug Construction, LLC is Licensed and Insured  



 

 

Mr. Klein’s Direct Line: (512) 322-5818 
Email:  dklein@lglawfirm.com 

 
 

March 22, 2023 
 
 
Fazzone Construction Co. Inc.    VIA CERTIFIED MAIL AND  
Attn: Mr. Paul Whetstone, Senior Project Manager  ELECTRONIC MAIL 
2008 Windy Terrace 
Cedar Park, Texas 78613 
 

RE:   Demand Letter regarding Amenity Center Improvements for Belvedere Municipal 
Utility District in Travis County, Texas 

 
Dear Mr. Whetstone, 
 
 As you know, Fazzone Construction (“Fazzone”) submitted a Bid Form dated 
October 15, 2020 to Belvedere Municipal Utility District (the “District”), concerning the 
Construction of Amenity Center Improvements.  The District awarded the contract to Fazzone, 
and the parties subsequently entered into that certain “Standard Form of Agreement” on 
November 12, 2020 (the “Contract”). 
 

Under the Contract, Fazzone agreed to install certain landscaping trees/plants/shrubs at the 
District’s Amenity Center Site (collectively, the “Landscaping Improvements”).  It is the District’s 
understanding that such work was substantially complete on June 18, 2021.  In an inspection timely 
conducted between the District and Fazzone on June 2, 2022 the District noted deficiencies with 
the Landscaping Improvements which was detailed in the “1-Yr Inspection Punchlist” distributed 
via email on June 14, 2022 (collectively, the “Defective Work”).  It is the District’s understanding 
that Fazzone was and remains unwilling to replace the Defective Work at Fazzone’s sole cost.  In 
fact, the District requested a meeting with Fazzone, which Fazzone scheduled for 
November 2, 2022, and while the District attended the meeting as scheduled, no representative of 
Fazzone was present at such meeting.   

 
The District finds the Defective Work and failure to remedy the Defective Work 

unacceptable and in violation of the Contract terms.  If Fazzone fails to remedy the Defective Work 
within thirty (30) days of this letter, then the District plans to exercise its rights with respect to the 
Performance Bond under Contract General Condition 3.09 and to explore and implement its other 
remedies available under the Contract and applicable law. 

 
Under Section 5.06 of the Contract, addressing Warranties, provides, that “the 

CONTRACTOR warrants to the ENGINEER and the OWNER that all materials and equipment 
furnished under this contract will be new and of good quality.”  Further, Contractor guaranteed 



Fazzone Construction Co. Inc.  
March 22, 2023 
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any work found to be improper or imperfect, which would include the Defective Work, under 
Section 5.07, as follows: 
 

Upon completion of the work, the CONTRACTOR will provide his written 
guarantee in a form satisfactory to the ENGINEER. It will guarantee all the work 
to be free of faulty materials and improper workmanship. The CONTRACTOR 
agrees to replace, without cost to the OWNER, any work found to be improper or 
imperfect and to make good all damage to other work caused by such replacement. 
The guarantee period for the work is one year from work completion, as determined 
by the ENGINEER'S certificate of completion. Additional guarantees for specific 
items may also be required. These guarantees must be approved by the ENGINEER 
before acceptance and final payment is made. 
 
Fazzone was and remains required to replace the Defective Work, at least under 

Section 2.14 of the General Conditions, as the District’s engineer alerted Fazzone of the Defective 
Work on the visual inspection conducted on June 2, 2022 and my email on June 14, 2022.  Such 
Section provides as follows:  

 
It is further agreed that if the work or any part thereof, or any material brought on 
the site of the work for use in the work or selected for the same, shall be deemed 
by the ENGINEER as unsuitable or not in conformity with the specifications, the 
CONTRACTOR shall, after receipt of written notice thereof from the ENGINEER, 
forthwith remove such material and rebuild or otherwise remedy such work so that 
it shall be in full accordance with this contract. 
 
To the extent that Fazzone contends that the Defective Work is a result of weather 

conditions, then it remains responsible for the loss under Section 3.10 of the Contract General 
Conditions, which provides the following: 

 
Unless otherwise specified, all loss or damage to the CONTRACTOR arising out 
of the nature of the work to be done, or from the action of the elements, or from 
any unforeseen circumstance in the prosecution of the same, or from unusual 
obstructions or difficulties which may be encountered in the prosecution of the 
work, shall be sustained and borne by the CONTRACTOR at his own cost and 
expense. 
 
To be clear, the District contends that Fazzone is in breach of the Contract, and that Fazzone 

cure the breach in conformance with the Contract within thirty (30) days of receipt of this letter.  
Additionally, the District hereby notifies Fazzone that it keep all and not destroy any of its 
documents and communications regarding this matter.   

 
 
 
 



Fazzone Construction Co. Inc.

March 22, 2023
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The District looks forward to working with Fazzone to perform as required under the

Contract and address the Defective Work immediately, at its sole cost. The District and its

representatives are ready to cooperate with Fazzone in this regard. If you have any questions in
the meantime, do not hesitate to contact me at the above-listed phone number or email address.

Sincerely,

DJK/dsr

Mr. James Koerner, President of District

Ms. Odalys Johnson, P.E., Engineer of District
Mr. Jose de la Fuente. of the Firm

cc:
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